
At the workshop of the Town Board of the Town of Elmira, Chemung County, New York held 

Monday, May 13, 2024 at 7:00pm at 1255 West Water Street, Elmira, NY, there were present: 

 

Supervisor:  Ann Gerould 

Deputy Supervisor Ron Allison 

Councilmember: Albert Lucarelli 

Councilmember Thomas Milliken 

Councilmember: Scott Bush 

 

Others present: 

Town Clerk- Tammy Stein 

Town Attorney- Scott Moore 

 

Supervisor Gerould called the workshop to order at 7:00pm and lead attendees in the Pledge of 

Allegiance 

 

Supervisor Gerould stated that there will be an addition to tonight resolutions for the Energy 

Storage Law referral 

 

Supervisor Gerould discussed the sale of a McCanns Blvd property with the board. The Town 

Board discussed and agreed that if the agreement honors the existing contract that the Town has 

with the Family Reading partnership they will go forward with the sale.  

Attorney Moore stated he’s been in contact with Mr. Pickering’s attorney and they have agreed 

to honor the existing agreement.  

 

Town Clerk Stein discussed with the Town Board the new DEC changes regarding the 2024 sale 

of licenses. The State will no longer supply Velron paper for the licenses and the agents are 

required to print the licenses on plain copy paper. Clerk Stein stated that the Town may have to 

do a resolution later to approve a $1.00 added fee to print out the licenses once DEC gets their 

changes finalized.  

 

Supervisor Gerould explained that the Friends of Chemung River asked if the Town would allow 

them to place a storage unit on town property for them to hold canoes, kayaks, and other 

equipment in to be able to have better access in order to do more camps, trainings, etc. in the 

town.  

 

Attorney Moore spoke to the Board regarding the Solar fees for the Town. He stated that him and 

Code Enforcer Crandall have discussed fees for solar developers that want to utilize land in the 

town. Once these fees are finalized, they will be presented to the Town Board for approval.  

 

Councilmember Bush spoke to the Town Board regarding the Tree committee stating that the 

committee would like to ask the Town Board to allocate at least $2000.00 annually for the Tree 

program.  

 

Councilmember Bush informed the Board that some of the highway’s vehicles need to be 

replaced. The Highway department needs to replace 2 pick up trucks with plows and 2 plow 



trucks. He informed the board that once you order a plow truck it takes two years to have it 

delivered. The East Hill salt barn is also in need of a new cover.  

 

Councilmember Lucarelli spoke about the bear complaints on Hillcrest and the deer population 

in the Town.  

 

Councilmember Allison informed the board that he spoke with Mr. Palmer regarding the long 

walk to some of the ball fields and how some people that have a hard time walking aren’t able to 

attend games. 

 

The Town Board discussed mowing fees 

 

Resolution #78-24 

By Mr. Milliken       Seconded by Mr. Lucarelli 

Accept Bid for 2024 Paving 

Whereas the Town of Elmira has duly advertised for bids for the purchase of Bituminous Plant 

Mix Paving Materials including paver, roller, laborers, equipment operators and necessary 

supplies to lay in place said Bituminous Plant Mix Paving Materials and 

Whereas the Town received two bids; 

Dalrymple Gravel & Contracting Co, inc.  

Type 6    $89.90    Type 3 Binder $83.90 

Elmira Road Material LLC 

Type 6   $80.15   Type 3 Binder $70.75 

Whereas Elmira Road Material, LLC has submitted the low Bid according to all specifications of 

$80.15 Type 6 and $70.75 Type 3 Binder per ton and; 

Whereas the bids were read discussed and considered, 

Now therefore Be It Resolved, that Elmira Road Materials LLC be awarded the bid of $70.75 

and $80.15 per ton.   

Aye- Bush, Gerould, Allison, Milliken, Lucarelli                   No- None                    

 

Resolution #79-24   

Approve sale of 122 E. McCanns Blvd, Elmira Heights  

By Mr. Milliken                                       Seconded by Mr. Allison 

Motion is made that the Town Board of the Town of Elmira, Chemung County, New York at a 

Town Board meeting held on May 13, 2024 duly adopted, subject to a permissive referendum, a 

Resolution a copy of which is as follows:  

WHEREAS the Town of Elmira hereby authorizes conveyance of real property located at 122 E. 

McCanns Blvd, Elmira Heights, NY being a parcel designated Tax Map #79.10-3-82, to Steve 

Pickering, subject to permissive referendum and;   

WHEREAS, the Town of Elmira is the owner in fee of real property designated Tax Map 

#79.10-3-82 which premises includes a building used as a voting booth; and 

WHEREAS, the Town of Elmira has determined that the said real property is not necessary for 

any Town use or purpose; and 

WHEREAS, the said premises has been leased to a not-for-profit at nominal rent; and 



WHEREAS, the Town of Elmira has received an offer to purchase said tax parcel from Steve 

Pickering for the sum of Twenty Three Thousand Five Hundred and 00/100 Dollars 

($23,500.00); 

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that, subject to permissive referendum, Ann Gerould, 

Supervisor of the Town of Elmira, for and on its behalf, be and hereby is authorized to sell the 

premises described above to Steve Pickering for the sum of Twenty Three Thousand Five 

Hundred and 00/100 Dollars ($23,500.00) in accordance with the law in such cases made and 

provided, and  

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, Ann Gerould, Supervisor of the Town of Elmira, is hereby 

authorized to execute all documents that may be required to execute the sale, and transfer of all 

rights, title and interest of the Town of Elmira, in said property. 

Aye- Bush, Lucarelli, Gerould, Allison, Milliken                   No- None   

 

Resolution #80-24- Tabled 

Approve Solar Law fees 

By Mr. Bush        Seconded by Mr. Lucarelli 

Motion was made to Table the Solar Law fees for further discussion. 

Aye- Bush, Lucarelli, Gerould, Allison, Milliken                   No- None   

 

Resolution #81-24 

Refer Model Energy Storage Law to Planning Board 

By Mr. Bush        Seconded by Mr. Allison 

Resolved the Model Energy Storage Law be referred to the Town of Elmira Planning Board for 

review.  

Aye- Bush, Lucarelli, Gerould, Allison, Milliken                   No- None   

 

Motion was made by Councilmember Bush at 8:18pm and seconded by Councilmember Milliken 

to adjourn the workshop. All in favor, Motion Carried 

____________________________ 

Tammy Stein, Town Clerk 
 

 


